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Dear Friends in Christ, 

I hope you’ve all had a wonderful Christmas season!  I’m looking forward to the coming year, and to the things that 

we’ll do together as a community. 

One of the things that I’m going to be doing this year is reading through the Bible, and inviting everyone at 

St. John’s to read through it together with me.  One of the marks of discipleship that we’ve been working on as a 

congregation is daily Bible reading, but even without the language of marks of discipleship, reading Scripture and 

praying daily is a significant part of Christians’ lives of faith.  Martin Luther described the Scriptures as “the man-

ger that contains Christ.”  Reading the Bible is one of the ways that we encounter God, and there are some really 

fascinating stories in the Bible. 

All you’ll need to do it is a Bible, and ideally a couple of bookmarks, and about fifteen minutes a day.  I have a cou-

ple of capital-O Opinions about Bibles, which I’ll offer, but ultimately, the best Bible is the one that you’re going to 

be comfortable reading, and that’s going to be different for everyone,  Pastor Russ’ Opinions notwithstanding.  =) 

If you already have a Bible at home, certainly don’t feel like you have to get a new one.  But if you’re in the market 

for a new Bible for daily Bible reading, here are some things to look for: 

First, what translation are you going to use?  Every English Bible is a translation from Hebrew (in the Old Testa-

ment) and Greek (in the New Testament), and the thing about translation is that they all reflect the viewpoints and 

biases of the translator, because there’s a lot of interpretation in even the most literal, word-for-word translation. 

Some translations of the Bible more accurately reflect what the Greek and Hebrew say than others, for a variety of 

reasons.  If you’re in the market for a new Bible, I’d recommend either the New Revised Standard Version or the 

Common English Bible.  Both are solid, accurate translations.  NRSV is what we use in worship at St. John’s, and 

CEB is another very good translation that’s not quite as stilted-sounding as NRSV can be.  NIV and NLT aren’t bad, 

although they sometimes make some choices in their translation that I wouldn’t have.  (But they do have the ad-

vantage of being more common on bookstore shelves!)  

The other thing to look at is the features of the Bible.  I personally prefer a simpler, slimline Bible without addition-

al commentaries or study notes, but I know some folks prefer those.  Honestly, large print is one of the features I 

most want in a Bible nowadays!  If you do get a Bible with study notes, pay attention to who is writing those notes, 

and what their theological perspective is; it might be very different from yours, which could be a good or bad thing.  

If you’re looking for a study Bible, I’d recommend the Lutheran Study Bible, which can be found online at https://

www.augsburgfortress.org/store/product/9780806680606/Lutheran-Study-Bible-Paperback.  I’ll probably be 

doing most of my daily reading either from the Common English Bible on my Kindle, or from a slimline CEB similar 

to the one at https://www.commonenglishbible.com/bibles/itemDetails/id,9781791008147.  

Every month in the Circle, we’ll publish the monthly reading plan, which has a reading from the New Testament, 

the Old Testament, Psalms, and Proverbs.  I hope you’ll join me in reading the Bible every day this coming year!  

In Christ, 

 

Pastor Russ 

Lessons & Carols 
will take place on the first Sunday of 

Christmas (also the fifth day of Christ-

mas), December 29th, at 10:15 a.m.   

Come sing with us and continue the 

twelve-day celebration of our Savior’s 

birth! 

https://www.augsburgfortress.org/store/product/9780806680606/Lutheran-Study-Bible-Paperback
https://www.augsburgfortress.org/store/product/9780806680606/Lutheran-Study-Bible-Paperback
https://www.commonenglishbible.com/bibles/itemDetails/id,9781791008147
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Caring for Creation 
The Unseen Crisis:  Ocean Pollution and the Fight for Cleaner Seas 

What We Can Do at St. John’s 

Ocean pollution is one of the most pressing environmental issues of our time.  It affects marine life, human health, 

and the overall health of our planet.  Despite its vastness, the ocean is not immune to the impacts of human activi-

ties.  The accumulation of plastic waste, chemical runoff, and other pollutants has created a crisis that demands 

immediate attention and action. 

Ocean pollution has devastating effects on marine ecosystems.  Thousands of marine animals, including fish, sea-

birds, coral reefs, and marine mammals, die each year due to ingestion of or entanglement in plastic debris.  Addi-

tionally, chemical pollutants can cause reproductive issues, developmental problems, and even death in marine 

organisms.  Humans are not exempt from the impacts of ocean pollution.  Contaminants can enter the food chain 

through bioaccumulation, posing serious health risks to those who consume seafood.  Furthermore, pollutants in 

the ocean can affect water quality and recreational activities, leading to skin infections, respiratory issues, and oth-

er health problems.  The economic consequences of ocean pollution are significant.  The fishing and tourism in-

dustries, which are vital sources of income for many coastal communities, suffer greatly.  The cost of cleaning up 

polluted beaches and restoring damaged ecosystems also places a financial burden on governments and organiza-

tions. 

Plastic pollution is the most visible and pervasive form of ocean pollution.  Single-use plastics, such as bottles, 

bags, and straws, make up a large portion of marine debris.  These plastics break down into microplastics, which 

are nearly impossible to remove from the ocean and are ingested by marine life.  Plastic bags take approximately 

20 to 1000 years to decompose.  Agricultural runoff, containing pesticides and fertilizers, enters waterways and 

eventually reaches the ocean.  This runoff can cause harmful algal blooms, which deplete oxygen levels in the wa-

ter and create dead zones where marine life cannot survive.  Oil spills, whether from tanker accidents or drilling 

operations, have catastrophic effects on marine environments.  Oil coats the feathers and fur of marine animals, 

impairing their ability to regulate temperature and leading to death. 

Ocean pollution is a critical issue that requires immediate and sustained efforts from individuals, communities, 

governments, and organizations worldwide.  By supporting initiatives that aim to clean up and protect our oceans, 

we can help ensure a healthier future for both marine life and humans.  It is our collective responsibility to turn the 

tide on ocean pollution and preserve the beauty and biodiversity of our oceans for generations to come.  Every ac-

tion, no matter how small, contributes to the larger goal of cleaner, healthier oceans. 

The fight against ocean pollution involves a multifaceted approach, including education, policy changes, and direct 

action.  Numerous organizations and nonprofits are dedicated to addressing this issue and working towards clean-

er oceans. 

The Ocean Cleanup:  Founded by Boyan Slat, The Ocean Cleanup is an ambitious project aimed at removing plastic 

from the ocean.  The organization has developed advanced technologies to collect and remove plastic debris from 

the Great Pacific Garbage Patch and other areas.  (https://www.theoceancleanup.com/) 

Ocean Conservancy:  Ocean Conservancy works to protect the ocean from today’s greatest global challenges. 

Through science-based solutions and partnerships, they focus on tackling plastic pollution, promoting sustainable 

fisheries, and protecting marine wildlife.  (https://oceanconservancy.org/) 

Surfrider Foundation:  The Surfrider Foundation is dedicated to the protection and enjoyment of the world's ocean, 

waves, and beaches.  They focus on issues such as plastic pollution, water quality, and coastal preservation 

through activism, education, and community involvement.  (https://www.surfrider.org/) 

Sea Shepherd Conservation Society:  Sea Shepherd is an international nonprofit focused on marine conservation. 

They engage in direct action campaigns to defend marine wildlife and habitats, including efforts to remove marine 

debris and combat illegal fishing.  (https://www.seashepherd.org/) 

While organizations play a crucial role in combating ocean pollution, individual actions are equally important. Here 

are some steps members of St. John’s can take to contribute to ocean cleanup: 

Reduce Plastic Use:  Minimize your use of single-use plastics by opting for reusable items such as water bot-

tles, bags or eco safe biodegradable bags, and straws.  Supporting companies that use sustainable pack-

aging can also make a difference. 

Proper Waste Disposal:  Ensure that your waste, especially plastics, is disposed of properly. Participate in local 

recycling programs and avoid littering. 

Continued next page 

https://www.theoceancleanup.com/
https://oceanconservancy.org/
https://www.surfrider.org/
https://www.seashepherd.org/
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Caring for Creation (continued) 

Participate in Cleanups:  Join local beach or river cleanups.  These events not only help remove debris but also 

raise awareness about the impact of pollution. 

Support Legislation:  Advocate for and support policies aimed at reducing plastic production and improving 

waste management.  Vote for leaders who prioritize environmental protection. 

Educate and Advocate:  Spread awareness about ocean pollution and its impacts.  Educate friends and family 

about the importance of reducing plastic use and protecting marine environments. 

Choose Sustainable Products:  Purchase products made from sustainable materials and support companies 

committed to reducing their environmental footprint. 

Meeting God in the Ordinary 

WELCA Retreat 
March 22, 2025 

When we look at Scripture, we see it is often in the midst of everyday life 

that one encounters God—on a trek up a mountain, pulling water from a 

well, on a boat waiting for fish to bite, on the road to Emmaus.  Our own 

faith stories are full of “aha moments” that occur amidst the ordinary rou-

tines of life. 

We often expect to experience God in life’s big memorable events—a gradu-

ation, wedding, anniversary, the birth of a baby, a milestone birthday.  But 

most of our lives are filled with ordinary moments and routines:  drinking 

morning coffee, reading a book, having lunch with a friend, washing the 

dishes, exercising at the Y, volunteering at church or in the community.  It is 

there in the ordinary that we meet God.  It’s just a matter of “seeing”. . .  

In this year’s WELCA retreat, “Meeting God in the Ordinary,” we will look at 

our lives—the commonplace, the joyful, the heartbreaking events—and dis-

cover the presence of God, hidden in plain sight.  The retreat will take place 

on Saturday, March 22nd.  It begins with coffee and fellowship at 9 a.m. and 

ends at 3 p.m.  The cost is $20.  We welcome back Rev. Kris Peterson as 

our retreat leader.  Call or email Sonya Sowards in the church office to reg-

ister (office@stjohnphoenixville.org or (610) 933-3947 ext. 2).  If you have 

any questions, please contact Linda Landis. 

Please bring an ordinary object from a time when you experienced the presence of God—photograph, cell phone, 

hymnal, recipe, a letter/card, mug, a souvenir from a special place, a flower, a gift from a friend, an heirloom, etc. 

WELCA met on December 3rd 

to pack bags for the shut ins 

and staff AND to box the 

MANY items collected for Sil-

ver Springs.   What a haul!!!! 

Thank you.  Thank you.  Thank 

you.  

We even had time to sing carols and holiday songs. 

We're looking forward to a visit from our favorite canine, Sadie, in 

January as well as sharing hugs and humor. 

We meet at 10:30 a.m. on the fourth Tuesday of the month so 

mark your calendar now. 

APPALACHIA SERVICE PROJECT—This past summer a group of St. John's youth and adults worked with Appalachia 

Service Project in Wise County, Virginia, to help make homes safer, drier and warmer for residents. See the posi-

tive impact of our work on the next page. Thank you for your support of ASP! 
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People of God Involved in God’s Work 
January Worship Staff 

Acolytes 

  5 Adeline McCabe & TBD x 3 

12 Lhötse Durflinger 

19 Madelyn Hicks 

26 Cece Leong 

Altar Guild 

  5 Nancy Cressman & Janet Ertell 

12 Donna Anderson & Cathy Garrett 

19 Andrea Hart & Jean Herbranson 

26 Betty Hans & Jean Herbranson 

Assisting Minister 

  5 Ron Stevens 

12 Tom Snyder 

19 Walt Deichmann 

26 Deb Ahola 

Communion Assistant/Lector 

  5 Lynn Titus 

12 Mitch Reading 

19 Nancy Cressman 

26 Lector:  Annaliese Duerr 

  Communion Assistant:  Mimi Woods 

Counters 

  5 Jack & Janet Ertell; Donna Anderson 

12 Heather Yonosh & Jeanne Schanzenbach 

19 Mary Heiser; Mike & Cathy Kahl 

26 Stephen & Jen Drewes 

Evening Light Assistant 

  4 Sandy Momyer 

11 Toni Hadfield 

18 Rich Latella 

25 Rich Latella 

Fellowship Time 

12 Thrivent 

Lock-Up 

  5 Mitch Reading 

12 Jeanne Schanzenbach 

19 Kate Hicks 

26 Stephen Drewes 

Stream Team 

  5 Dale Herbranson 

12 Josh Romano 

19 Aimee Hillegas 

26 Dale Herbranson 

Ushers 

  5 Don Titus & Barry Church 

12 Sue Starling & Nancy Cressman 

19 Mike & Cathy Kahl 

26 Donna Anderson & Jen Drewes 

Faith Formation for Adults 
Start the New Year with a friendly learning experience! 

Adults can choose from four different classes on Sunday 

mornings at 9 a.m.  Bible Study meets in the Fireside 

Room and is led by Linda Landis. They will be learning 

about the “Woman with the Issue of Blood” and 

“Elizabeth: How to Win at the Waiting Game.”  Faith Life 

meets in Meeting Room 1 (to the left of the Kley Hall 

stage) and is coordinated by Jack Ertell. They discuss re-

cent articles and current events.  Happy Hour meets in 

the Eisenhower Room and is coordinated by Mitch Read-

ing.  This group of parents encourage each other while 

their children are in Sunday school.  Sunday Morning 

Book Club meets in the Pastor’s office and is coordinated 

by Jean Herbranson.  The Book Club will be reading 

“Through the Veneer of Time” by Vera Bell. 

Be a Confirmation Guide! 
We're looking for a few members of the congregation to 

help serve as additional Confirmation Guides.  Guides 

work with the confirmation class to help facilitate small-

group discussions and conversations in class and may 

also help with occasional other confirmation activities.  If 

you're interested in learning more, please contact Pastor 

Russ.  Thanks! 

Nominations for Congregation Council 
The governing body of our congregation, the Congrega-

tion Council, is looking to fill three to four seats for our 

next congregational year.  The congregational year starts 

in February 2025, at the close of our annual meet-

ing.  Members of the Council are asked to attend a 

monthly meeting (in person or via Zoom) and serve on a 

committee as part of their duties to the congrega-

tion.  Questions and nominations of fellow members, or 

yourself, can be made to Aimee Hillegas 

(ahillegas@comcast.net), to Pastor Russ or to Sonya in 

the church office.  

What is the wonder of God’s love 

The sun that warms us by day 

A moon that lights our way 

When darkness falls 

He gave His son for all mankind 

I am the lord of the mountain 

I am with those who 

Struggle in the valleys 

For I shall lead my 

People in valleys of peace 

Where peace flows as  

Gently as a lamb 

Gambols beside my sheep 

Of peace for this is the 

Wonder of my peace 

Margaret Walker 

mailto:ahillegas@comcast.net
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There are so many ways to use the gifts God has given 

you at St. John's!  We always need: 

• communion bread bakers 

• ushers 

• communion assistants/lectors 

• assisting ministers 

• live stream staff (“Stream Team”) 

• committee members 

• teachers  

• choir members 

• drivers to bring shut-ins to worship 

• Stephen Ministers 

Please let Sonya Sowards know how you would like to 

use your time and talent at St. John’s, and she will put 

you in touch with the appropriate leader. Ministry 

group leader names and committees can also be 

found on the last page of this newsletter. 

 

Give to St. John’s Via App 
Vanco, our eGiving provider, has launched an updated 

mobile app called Vanco Mobile (to replace GivePlus 

Mobile, which has been retired as of September 30th).  

You can download the Vanco Mobile app for free from 

the App Store or Google Play.  From there, you can 

make a one-time donation or set up recurring giving 

right through the app.  Just select your fund and 

amount, enter a payment method and complete the 

donation.  If you have questions or need assistance, 

email Dale Herbranson at dale.herbranson@outlook.com. 

Did you know?  Many employers offer the ability to have your donations deducted from your paycheck and then 

forward those donations on to us.  Some, such as Vanguard, offer a generous match so that your donation has the 

potential of a nice increase.  Contact your Human Resources Department to see if this is a possibility for you.  

Scan this QR code to give to the many 

ministries of St. John’s from your 

phone! 

Thrivent Action Team Grants 
Thrivent members are eligible to apply for two Action 

Team Grants each year to benefit their church.  

St. John’s members Mike & Cathy Kahl routinely ob-

tain grants for the church and have provided a helpful 

step-by-step guide: 

First, you must have a specific project in mind.  

You will also have to give an estimate of the 

number of people that might participate and 

when the project will be completed.  The pro-

ject should have something to do with bringing 

people into our organization or furthering our 

ministries.  

Once you have the above information, log in to 

your account at thrivent.com. 

Go to the bottom of the page to the Noah section. 

Click on Thrivent action teams. 

Choose “apply now” on the first page and then 

“apply now” again. 

On the next page, click “begin application.”  You 

have an option to get advertising materials and 

even T-shirts for your action team if you want 

them. 

The money arrives fairly quickly in the form of a 

Visa card.  Use this card for purchases related 

to your project. 

When the project is finished, log in again and re-

port that fact. 

Special projects pop up from time to time at St. John’s 

for which these cards could be used.  If you’d like ide-

as for the use of your grant, contact our Administrator, 

Sonya Sowards, at office@stjohnphoenixville.org or 

(610) 933-3947, ext. 2, or speak to a staff member, 

Committee chair, or Councilmember. 

Sponsor Flowers, Bulletins & Vigil Candle 
Members and friends are invited to sponsor the vigil 

candle in memory of or in honor of loved ones.  The 

cost is $12 per month.  You are also invited to offset 

the cost of the weekly bulletins.  That cost is $20 per 

week.  Our  florist supplies flowers (visible on our live-

stream as well as in-person services) at $25 per vase 

for a total of $50 for two.  Contact Sonya Sowards for 

available months and dates and to specify the occa-

sion, or you can use the sign-up sheets on the hallway 

bulletin board.  Thank you! 

mailto:office@stjohnphoenixville.org
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Donating Stock to St. John’s 
One of the many ways to financially 

support St. John’s is through the dona-

tion of stock.  Donating appreciated 

stock will benefit the church and pro-

vide a potential tax benefit to the do-

nor.  For stock that has been held for 

more than a year and has appreciated 

in value, one can take a charitable 

deduction based on the stock's fair 

market value on the day of donation.  

Additionally, making such a donation 

will avoid capital gains taxes on the 

increased value of the stock.  If inter-

ested in donating stock to St. John’s, 

contact our Church Treasurer, Shirley 

Platzer, at (484) 938-7763. 

Guidelines for Submission of Articles for  

St. John’s Communications 

Submissions to the Parish Administrator for inser-

tion in St. John’s communications may include 

worship, faith formation, social justice, music and 

community events, and any items directly related 

to St. John’s mission of “Living, growing & sharing 

in God’s love through Jesus Christ.”  Submissions 

received by Monday at 11:00 a.m. will be included 

in the following Sunday’s bulletin.  Later submis-

sions will appear in the following week’s bulletin.  

All submissions are also included in all other appli-

cable forms of communication (email, social me-

dia, website, slides, etc.) as soon as possible after 

receipt. 

Submissions for The Circle newsletter are due on 

the 18th of every month (except July).  Submis-

sions received after this deadline may appear in 

other applicable St. John’s communications and in 

the following month’s newsletter. 

When submitting articles, please include complete 

information such as date, time, location, and how 

to sign up for events (including links and QR codes 

to forms).  Images are welcome but should be 

photos taken around St. John’s or posters created 

by the submitter—not stock images or any images 

downloaded from the Internet which St. John’s is 

not licensed to use. 

If you have any questions about St. John’s com-

munications, please contact our administrator, 

Sonya Sowards, at office@stjohnphoenixville.org 

or (610) 933-3947 ext. 2. 

Kid-Friendly Worship Resources 
We have children’s worship bags available to 

use during services.  

We also have children’s bulletins/activity 

sheets available on the “triangle table.” 

The nursery is open on Sunday mornings dur-

ing church for children who may need a break/

extra care/etc. 

Please ask an usher for help finding these re-

sources!  We welcome and celebrate all the 

ways children participate in our community. 

Communion Records and Prayer Requests 
Our constitution de-

fines members eligi-

ble to vote at regular 

meetings of the 

church as those who 

“shall have com-

muned in this con-

gregation and shall 

have made a contri-

bution of record” in the calendar year.  Your contribution 

is recorded when it includes your name and/or envelope 

number.  To ensure that your communion is recorded, 

please fill out the “Record of Communion and/or Prayer 

Request” card at least once a year.  Communion cards 

can be found in the pew racks at the end of each pew.  

The card may also be used for prayer requests, address 

changes, questions, or comments.  If you are worshiping 

exclusively from home, please contact Sonya Sowards 

with prayer requests and worship dates. 

Budget Actual Budget Actual

Income:

Envelope Giving 27,995$        29,015$        307,939$      298,797$      

Other Income 3,791            3,709            41,709          37,960          

31,786$        32,724$        349,648$      336,757$      

Expenses 39,745$        38,903$        437,195$      408,600$      

Income (Deficit) (7,959)$         (6,179)$         (87,547)$       (71,843)$       

Summary Financial Report as of November 30, 2024

Monthly Year-to-Date

Two-Liter Soda Containers Needed 
Please save straight-sided two-liter soda bottles and place in the 

marked box in the glass entryway.  Altar Guild will cut them to size and 

add tape to cover the cut edge so they can be used as take-home con-

tainers for altar flowers.  Thank you! 

mailto:office@stjohnphoenixville.org
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To touch to taste to hear 
To laugh wonders of God’s love 
Jesus Son of God was born 
A humble man bore a light 
That we might see 
Still he calls come follow 
Me hear my words of love 
For angels sang praise be  
To God earth and sky come 
All sing out in joy to our 
Heavenly God of hosts 
 
 
 
Hear laugh love 
God’s love given that 
All shall know God is love 
In gentleness He guides 
By gentle brooks along 
Meadows gentle paths 
He walks beside us with 
Kindness doth carry our 
Souls that all His love 
Shall know as we walk 
In the pasture of His love 
  

Poetry by Margaret Walker 
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